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POLK COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ REGULAR MEETING

August 4, 2014 - 7:00 P.M.
R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building

Columbus, NC
MINUTES
PRESENT: Chair Owens, Vice-Chair Gage, Commissioner Gasperson, Commissioner Pack.  Commissioner Holbert was not in attendance.  Also in attendance were Interim County Manager Pittman, County Attorney Berg, Clerk to the Board Fehrmann, staff, media and citizens.
1. Call to Order – Chair Owens called the meeting to order.
2. Invocation – Lance Smith, Associate Pastor of the Congregational Church of Tryon, gave the invocation.
3. Pledge of Allegiance – Commissioner Gasperson led the pledge.
4. Approval of Agenda – Commissioner Pack moved to approve the agenda, seconded by Vice-Chair Gage and the motion carried unanimously.  
5. Approval of Minutes – Commissioner Gasperson moved to approve the June 23, 2014, public hearing minutes, and the July 7, 2014, regular meeting minutes, seconded by Vice-Chair Gage and the motion carried unanimously.
6. Providing Water to Sunny View School/Fire Department – Commissioner Pack said he placed this item on the agenda because he would like to move forward with extending a waterline to Sunny View Elementary School and Sunny View Fire Department.  Commissioner Gasperson said he would like the issue tabled until after the election for three reasons:  1) Plans for main waterlines could be discussed at a January 2015 BOC retreat; 2) A survey could be conducted to determine how many customers would be gained by the extension.  Conversations with Lake Lure officials could be conducted to determine if the town – whose water needs are currently supplied by a well system -  is interested in working in conjunction with Polk County to connect to the Broad River water system; 3) To preclude the appearance “buying votes”, given that the election is only three months away.
Commissioner Pack said he would like to finally connect this last school with public water – to get the school system out of the water business - so that the county can move on and begin to plan for the next major capital project, which he thinks will be the jail.  Chair Owens said an attempt was made to work with Lake Lure, but was not successful.  Commissioner Pack moved to instruct County Engineer Dave Odom to conduct an engineering study on running a waterline from the south end of the county to the Sunny View Fire Department, to the extent provided for in his contract with Polk County, and have the necessary information compiled in order to put the project out to bid, seconded by Vice-Chair Gage.

School Superintendent Bill Miller said a leak in the water tank at Sunny View Elementary School was recently temporarily repaired, but the water tank’s capacity is one-fifth of what is currently required by the State.  County Engineer Dave Odom said the elementary school’s well is not producing near what it was years ago, with its current yield being an estimated one-tenth of what it was.  Decreased yield calls for increased capacity, and the tank is markedly undersized.  Mr. Odom estimated it would cost approximately $100,000 to bring the well and storage tank into compliance.  
Citizen comments:  Renée McDermott spoke in support of running a waterline to Sunny View Elementary School and Sunny View Fire Department, but questioned the urgency given the issue has lingered for more than a year.  Marty McGuinn spoke in support of running a waterline to the elementary school and fire department. 

Commissioner Pack said the proposed waterline will be sized to run water to the elementary school and fire department from the lower end of the county, not from Lake Adger.  Commissioner Pack also said the Board waited to run the waterline to Sunny View until after the other portion of the Hwy. 9 waterline was completed, the cost of which was included in the last budget cycle.  
Commissioner Gasperson asked that the original motion be amended to include conducting a survey first to determine potential customers, entering into talks with Lake Lure officials to see if they have any interest in connecting to the Broad River water system and sharing the cost of the waterline, and getting an estimate for running a waterline from Lake Lure to the fire department and elementary school; the motion received no second and failed.  With the original motion and a second on the floor, the motion carried 3-1 (Gasperson opposed).
7. Polk County Water System Status Report – Jeff Walker, General Manager of Inman-Campobello Water District, presented the report.  A copy of the PowerPoint presentation is hereby incorporated by reference into these minutes.  Regarding the recent Hwy. 9 waterline installation, Mr. Walker said the contractor did not initially install thrust restraints at most of the fittings, but has since done so.  Several leaks were also discovered and have been repaired by the contractor at no cost to the county.  Water from Inman-Campobello Water District will begin flowing to customers - replacing the well system at Mill Spring which currently serves Mill Spring/Hwy. 108 customers - once all parties are satisfied with the waterline installation.  It was the consensus of the Board that Interim County Manager Pittman work with Mr. Walker to determine what additional services Inman-Campobello Water District can provide to Polk County.
8. 2015-16 NCACC Legislative Goals – Chair Owens instructed the Board to begin developing legislative goals for submission to the NCACC by September 19, 2014, deadline.
9. Manager’s Report – 1) It was the consensus of the Board that the Interim County Manager research Lake Adger contracts to determine how to address sedimentation at the marina.  It was also the consensus of the Board that the Interim County Manager research dredging options for the same area.  2) County Engineer Dave Odom presented a proposed repair schedule for the Turner Shoals (Lake Adger) Dam based on the AECOM Turner Shoals Dam Study presented to the Board on April 22, 2014.  A copy of Mr. Odom’s proposal is hereby incorporated by reference into these minutes.  Recommendations in brief are:  Repair soil sloughing due to drainage pathway from seepage at bulkheads #1, #2 and #3; design and construct a defined drainage ditch for seepage from bulkheads #1, #2 and #3; remove vegetation on downstream sides of arches and bulkheads; upgrade dam in three phases to meet current stability requirements for a high hazard dam.  Mr. Odom will present the bids for the initial work at the August 18, 2014, regular Board meeting.  Mr. Odom said a bathymetric survey will be conducted in 2015 as part of the stability analysis to provide a better estimate of the silt level at the upstream face of the arches and bulkhead, but assured the Board that silt levels have an insubstantial impact on dam safety since saturated soil and water weigh nearly the same amount.  Citizen comments:  Dennis Hill questioned why the dam maintenance and repairs are scheduled over a period of years, and Mr. Odom said the repairs must occur in a specific sequence.
10. Meeting Procedure/Rules Amendment – Since Chair Owens asked that this item be placed on the agenda, he relinquished the gavel to Vice-Chair Gage for the duration of this agenda item.  Commission Pack moved to suspend the meeting rules, for this agenda item only, in order to have a discussion without a motion and a second being required beforehand, seconded by Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.  Chair Owens said that as a Commissioner in 2004 he recommended that the Board take citizen comments after every agenda item to help the Commissioners – through citizen input - make more informed decisions.  Chair Owens said that over the last three Boards the comment periods have deteriorated into personal and political agendas, and reminded those present that the purpose of BOC meetings is to conduct the business of the county in an orderly and efficient manner.  Chair Owens recommended that Meeting Rule #5 be amended to read:  “*A thirty minute time period will be allotted for citizens to comment on agenda and non-agenda items.  Comments should be pertinent to the County’s business.  Citizens unable to attend the meeting are encouraged to submit their comments in writing.”
County Attorney Berg said the Board is statutorily required to provide one public comment period per month, and may adopt reasonable rules governing the conduct of the public comment period.  Commissioner Pack said over time citizen comments have become increasingly less constructive, more political, and less respectful not only to the Commissioners, but to others in the audience, county consultants, and county employees.  Commissioner Pack said the lack of civility is a bigger issue to him than limiting the citizen comment period to thirty minutes.  Vice-Chair Gage agreed that the meetings have become unruly.
Commissioner Gasperson said he wants citizens to have the opportunity to speak after every agenda item, but thinks their comments should be limited to three minutes.  Commissioner Pack recommended that no thirty minute time limit be placed on the citizen comment period, that individual speakers be limited to three minutes, and that a spokesperson be appointed if the crowd is too large.
Chair Owens moved that Meeting Rule #5 be amended to read:  “*A time period will be allotted for citizens to comment on agenda and non-agenda items.  Comments should be pertinent to the County’s business, and will be limited to three minutes per speaker.  (Note:  If the need arises, it will be left to the Chair’s discretion to designate a group spokesperson.)  Citizens unable to attend the meeting are encouraged to submit their comments in writing.”  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Pack.
Citizen comments:  Dennis Hill, Dave Maxwell, Nancy Pemberton, Renée McDermott and Debbie Arceneaux spoke in support of allowing citizens to continue to speak after every agenda item.

Chair Owens moved to withdraw his motion and table this item until the August 18, 2014, regular meeting, seconded by Commissioner Gasperson.  Commissioner Pack and Vice-Chair Gage expressed their preference to proceed with a vote on this item, and Chair Owens withdrew his motion to table the item.  With the original motion and second on the floor, the motion carried 3-1 (Gasperson opposed).

11. Volunteer Boards for Vote – Jeff Arrowood was appointed to the Juvenile Crime Prevention Council by unanimous vote.  
12. Volunteer Boards for Review – Applications for the following boards were reviewed:  Animal Cruelty Investigators – 9 applications, BOC determines number of appointments; Appearance Commission – 2 applications, 3 regular vacancies; Mental Health Advisory Board – 1 application, 2 regular vacancies.  
13. Citizen Comments on Non-Agenda Items – Renée McDermott said that during her tenure as a Commissioner she never called for a closed session; she did not like the idea of closed sessions but was willing to go into them when the law required the Board to do so.  Debbie Arceneaux urged civility during meetings.  Deon Dunn spoke in support of the Republican Party’s 4th of July booth.  
14. Commissioner Comments – Commissioners thanked everyone for coming out.
15. Adjournment – Commissioner Pack move to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.
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